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Comments of the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection Re: Implementation of the Alternative Energy Portfolio Standards Act of 2004; Proposed Policy Statement from the November 10, 2005 Public Meeting 

The Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) is pleased to offer these comments on the Proposed Policy Statement from the November 10, 2005 Public Meeting pursuant to the implementation of the Alternative Energy Portfolio Standards Act of 2004.

DEP is responsible for protecting and improving Pennsylvania’s land, air and waterways.  In 1995, the Pennsylvania Energy Office was closed and many of its duties, including promoting energy efficiency and alternative energy in the Commonwealth, were transferred to DEP.  Gov. Rendell created a specific office within DEP, the Office of Energy and Technology Deployment (OETD), soon after taking office in 2003 to act as the primary point of contact for Commonwealth energy issues.  One of OETD’s primary goals is to promote economic development by encouraging alternative energy projects.  The Pennsylvania General Assembly also charged DEP with implementing the Alternative Energy Portfolio Standards Act (AEPS) in conjunction with the PUC.

DEP’s role in implementing AEPS combined with our interest in encouraging the deployment of alternative energy projects makes this Proposed Policy Statement particularly important to DEP.

Higher prices for fossil fuels are creating concerns among Pennsylvania’s business community about the high price of energy.  In order to remain competitive, Pennsylvania must encourage the introduction of affordable alternative energy sources.

The Department commends the Commission for adopting this Proposed Policy Statement, which seeks to clarify the conditions under which an alternative energy source (as defined in Act 213 of 2004) can sell energy products directly to end-users without obtaining a certificate of public convenience and being regulated as a public utility.  The Department also believes that reducing barriers to the direct sale of energy products, including electricity, to end-users pursuant to the Proposed Policy Statement is consistent with the objectives of utility restructuring and electric and natural gas competition because it offers energy consumers additional, competitive energy procurement choices that can provide them with long-term, affordable access to energy products.

The Proposed Policy Statement sets forth criteria under which a project will not be considered a public utility.  The Department generally agrees with these criteria.  The Department also agrees with the Commission’s view that the Proposed Policy Statement applies to sources defined as alternative energy sources in Act 213 of 2004 and that non-Act 213 projects can still apply to the Commission for a declaratory order confirming their non-utility status in cases warranted by the Commission.

However, in order for the Proposed Policy Statement to have the intended effect it is important for the Commission to further clarify how alternative energy projects will actually receive assurance of their non-utility status.  The Proposed Policy Statement correctly points out that developers will want assurance of their non-utility status and that, in the past, the declaratory order has been the process of choice by which the confirmation has been reached.  As noted in the Proposed Policy Statement there is time and expense associated with this effort.  Therefore, the Department proposes that any Final Policy Statement on this matter clarify how an alternative energy project can receive confirmation of its non-utility status without going through the declaratory order process.  The joint DEP/PUC resource certification process for qualifying AEPS eligible resources can be a first step in this process.

Minimizing barriers to entry for alternative energy projects will be critical to providing affordable, long-term energy supplies to Pennsylvania customers.  We commend the Commission for its work on this Proposed Policy Statement and look forward to working with the Commission to help shape Pennsylvania’s energy future.

PAGE  
1

